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	Introduction and announcements

	
	

	10/95
	Members were welcomed to the first meeting of the academic year, and thanked for travelling to Ipswich in adverse weather conditions.

	
	

	
	Minutes of the previous meeting

	
	

	10/96
	The minutes of the meeting held on 10 June 2010 were agreed to be an accurate record of proceedings. 

	
	

	
	Matters arising from the minutes

	
	

	10/97
	None

	
	

	
	Chairs’ Report

	
	

	10/98
	Members noted a range of items for information outlined in Paper JAC/10/72. 

	
	

	
	Update on UCS strategic plan

	
	

	10/99
	The UCS Provost introduced the revised UCS strategic plan, which had been produced following extensive consultation within UCS and with the validating universities via the UCS Board. The vision for UCS over the next five years was outlined, with an emphasis on quality and standards, innovative teaching and learning focused on vocationally relevant areas, and selected research and scholarship of national and international significance. 

	
	

	10/100
	It was emphasised that while the strategic plan had been approved by the UCS Board, it was a living document and it was the intention to fine-tune it over the forthcoming months, for example by rationalising the strategic objectives and taking into consideration future changes affecting the HE sector as a whole. In this context, feedback from members was welcomed.

	
	

	10/101
	It was suggested that the plan had been written in the spirit of the pre-Browne agenda, and that there was scope to place greater emphasis on the distinctiveness of UCS compared to other regional providers, for example in terms of the nature of the student body, the location and the focus on employability and employer engagement. Examples of other institutions in the United States and Germany which had successfully adopted an innovative approach to higher education were noted

	
	

	10/102
	Given the flat-lining of research funding and the government’s desire to streamline the number of institutions in receipt of such funding, members questioned whether it was an appropriate climate in which to embark on the establishment of postgraduate research provision. The UCS Provost emphasised that research activity provided a sound foundation for excellent teaching and learning, and that there was scope to exploit existing areas of strength, for example in health. The intention was to make a small number of strategic appointments in key subject areas, complementary to provision at UEA and Essex, to drive forward the research agenda and promote income generation to make the initiative self-sustaining. The Provost saw a role for visiting professors and other visiting appointments clustered around subject specialisms, both within UCS Ipswich and in the Learning Network Centres (for example around energy at UCS Lowestoft and the land-based sector at UCS Otley). 

	
	

	10/103
	Members discussed the internationalisation agenda, in the context of uncertainty regarding the government’s approach to immigration and the competitive market for international students. The need to involve the universities in any discussions regarding international collaborations was emphasised, particularly where these involved recognition of credit delivered elsewhere. The Provost emphasised the cautious nature of initiatives in this area, focusing on Erasmus and Socrates opportunities and research links. It was recognised that there was scope to work collaboratively with UEA and Essex to strengthen the reputation of UCS overseas.

	
	

	10/104
	The feedback on the strategic plan was welcomed, although it was noted that the intention was to wait until there was more certainty nationally before radically overhauling the plan.

	
	

	
	Update on UCS restructuring

	
	

	10/105
	The UCS Provost provided a summary of the restructuring taking place within UCS, which would result in an increase in the number of schools at UCS Ipswich from four to five and a number of other changes to academic support departments and services. It was reported that Richard Lister had been appointed to the new post of Deputy Provost (Professional Services) and that the new post of Deputy Provost (Academic) would be filled before the start of the next academic year. The changes were welcomed by members. 

	
	

	
	Professorial appointments

	
	

	10/106
	Members received a paper outlining the arrangements for professorial and related senior academic appointments within UCS. The procedure had been approved by the UCS Board, but had subsequently been amended to better align with existing practice at the validating universities and to more explicitly recognise the role of UEA and Essex, as the awarding bodies, in making professorial appointments at UCS. It was noted that the Senior Academic Appointments Committee (SAAC) would include representatives from UEA and Essex (PVC Research or nominee), UCS Ipswich and the UCS Learning Network, and would make recommendations to the relevant professorial appointment committee at UEA or Essex (depending on subject expertise). It was questioned whether the PVC Research would always be the most appropriate representative on the SAAC, and whether the universities’ representatives should vary according to the subject expertise of the candidate(s). 

	
	

	10/107
	Members discussed the procedure for making honorary or visiting professorial appointments, and questioned whether these should also be referred to the relevant UEA or Essex committees for approval. Subject to clarification regarding this issue, the arrangements were endorsed by the Committee. 

	
	

	10/108
	It was noted that UCS would shortly be advertising for two new Heads of School for Business, Leadership and Enterprise and Applied Social Sciences. It was anticipated that these posts would carry a professorial title. It was also noted that the Provost had been in discussion with directors of local companies with a national and/or international footprint, with a view to securing financial support for professorial posts.

	
	

	
	New course proposals

	
	

	10/109
	Members discussed a variety of new course proposals outlined below. It was noted that prior to the proposals being presented to the Committee for approval, the views of the validating universities in terms of complementarity of provision were sought via the CAT 0 process. CAT 0 forms were dealt with by the UCS Liaison Group, involving the Registrar and Secretary of each validating university. The extent to which the consultation process at each university went down to school level tended to vary and it was not always clear when the CAT 0 process had been completed. A number of decisions were pending at UEA and would be confirmed in advance of final CAT1 sign-off by the Chairs of JAC. A review of the process was considered timely to ensure that proposals were being handled in an appropriate, transparent and timely manner.

	
	

	10/110
	It was noted that all new course proposals aligned with the UCS strategic plan. It was the intention that each school at UCS Ipswich should have at least one taught postgraduate programme and that diversification of income streams should be promoted through the development of full-cost programmes. 

	
	

	10/111
	Members noted that some proposals involved relatively low target intakes, and it was agreed that it would be prudent for the UCS Executive to review the business case and available resources for all such proposals.

	
	

	
	FdSc Electrical Engineering (Nuclear); FdSc Mechanical Engineering (Nuclear); FdSc Engineering (Control and Instrumentation) – UCS Bury St Edmunds

	
	

	10/112
	It was noted that there was no requirement for any additional specialist staff as a result of existing links with EDF Energy. The proposal was approved. 

	
	

	
	BA (Hons) Arts Practice (level 6 progression route) – UCS Great Yarmouth

	
	

	10/113
	The progression route was approved as a specialist alternative to the existing Professional Studies programme. 

	
	

	
	PGCert / PGDip / MA Arts Practice in Education – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/114
	UEA had expressed some initial concerns regarding overlap with TDA funded provision for teachers in this area but it was not anticipated that this would be an obstacle to moving ahead with the proposal, and there was scope to develop academic links with the UEA Sainsbury Centre. The CAT 1 form was approved subject to confirmation that the CAT 0 process had been satisfactorily completed, although it was noted that the proposed course was similar to an existing course at Colchester Institute that did not recruit large numbers of students.



	
	

	
	CertHE / DipHE / BSc (Hons) Bioscience – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/115
	Approved. It was noted that the proposed course was a revival of former provision that had been modernised to include elements such as business and entrepreneurship.

	
	

	
	PGCert / PGDip / MA Childhood and Youth Studies – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/116
	Approved subject to confirmation that the CAT 0 process had been satisfactorily completed and signed endorsement from the Head of Library. It was noted that the UEA academic link was keen to discuss the proposal with UCS, in light of UEA’s experience of developing an MA programme in Early Childhood. The relatively small target intake was noted, as well as the need to consider pressures on existing academic staff in light of the reference to high staff-student ratios within the Early Childhood Studies undergraduate area. 

	
	

	
	PGCert / PGDip / MSc Health and Wellbeing – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/117
	It was noted that additional library resources would be required to deliver the programme, but that the Head of Library comments were missing from the form. The proposal was approved subject to endorsement from the Head of Library. 

	
	

	
	PGCert / PGDip / MA Learning and Teaching; PGCert Higher Education Practice – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/118
	The proposal was approved subject to confirmation that the CAT 0 process had been satisfactorily completed. It was noted that the course team had met with relevant staff from the University of Essex who had provided advice on the basis of their experience of delivering a PGCert in Higher Education Practice. Again, it was noted that the course would be delivered by existing staff and that capacity to deal with the additional workload would need to be carefully assessed. The potential to exploit new learning technologies was noted.

	
	

	
	PGCert / PGDip / MA Managing Arts Practice – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/119
	It was noted that target student intakes were again relatively low. Some modules would be shared with the proposed MA Arts Practice in Education course which would improve viability. The proposal was approved subject to confirmation that the CAT 0 process had been satisfactorily completed. It was agreed that it should be validated alongside MA Arts Practice in Education at a single event.

	
	

	
	PGCert / PGDip / MA Marketing – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/120
	It was noted that there were issues of competition with both validating universities which may affect viability, and getting the right staff expertise was a challenge for such programmes. The proposal was approved subject to (a) confirmation that the CAT 0 process had been completed; (b) tripartite discussions between UEA, Essex and UCS to ensure complementarity of provision; and (c) subject to endorsement from the Head of Library.

	
	

	
	PGCert / PGDip / MSc Regenerative Medicine – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/121
	Approved. In preparing for validation, it was recommended that ethics be appropriately emphasised and arrangements for the viva assessment carefully considered. 

	
	

	
	PGCert / PGDip / MSc Science of Healthy Ageing – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/122
	Approved, to be revalidated alongside MSc Regenerative Medicine. 

	
	

	
	BEng / BEng (Hons) Operations Engineering (level 6 progression route) – UCS Lowestoft

	
	

	10/123
	BEng (Hons) Operations Engineering was approved. Members agreed that it was not appropriate to seek validation of an Ordinary degree for a Foundation degree progression route and this element was not approved. 

	
	

	
	National Student Survey results 2010

	
	

	10/124
	The disappointing NSS outcome was noted by the UCS Head of Quality Enhancement, with an overall satisfaction rate of 71% (compared to 80% in 2009 and a sector average of 83% in 2010). Firm action had been taken by UCS, led by the Provost, to analyse the results and develop action plans to address key areas of concern, which tended to focus on the areas of organisation and management and learning resources. It was noted that there was considerable variation of results between subject areas, with some areas performing well and overall satisfaction in the key areas of teaching, learning and feedback more in line with the national average.

	
	

	10/125
	Senior UCS staff had visited all schools, centres and support areas to discuss action plans, and an analysis of all action plans had been considered by UCS Academic Board. Firm action had also been taken within the UCS Learning Network Centres to address areas of concern. Final versions of all action plans were due to be submitted imminently, and individuals would be identified to lead on all joint action points. It was noted that an NSS workshop would be held on 13 December 2010 to support initiatives to enhance student satisfaction, involving both validating universities. UCS also intended to introduce internal surveys at the end of the first and second year, to identify issues at an earlier stage.  UCS Students’ Union had been involved in NSS follow-up activity, and would be supporting a ‘you said, we did’ campaign to demonstrate to students the action taken to address their concerns. 

	
	

	10/126
	Members welcomed the firm action that had been taken to date to address the issues raised by the NSS, and questioned whether UCS had a clear understanding of why the results had been disappointing. It was reported that careful analysis was being undertaken of the qualitative data and that follow-up meetings had been held with students in some areas. Delays in the completion of building work in the north of the Ipswich campus had had a major impact on student satisfaction at the start of the 2009/10 academic year, and it was agreed that there was a need to more proactively manage such critical incidents. In terms of learning resources, the low positioning of UCS in SCONUL rankings and the difficulties in enhancing hard copy library stock to levels comparable with other more established HE institutions was noted, although UCS was keen to promote greater use of electronic resources.

	
	

	10/127
	The experience of two years undertaking the NSS survey had highlighted the need to structure the data differently to improve the quality of data and the ability to analyse the results by centre. Action had been taken to address this. It was also noted that there had been a wide window for completion of the 2010 NSS, and that it was best to get students to complete the survey before they left the campus at the end of the year.

	
	

	
	Student retention and achievement 2009/10

	
	

	10/128
	Members considered a summary of in-year retention and achievement during 2009/10. There had been a slight improvement in retention of all students to 94.1% compared to the previous academic year, while achievement had dropped slightly to 92%. Where there was a B or C categorisation for retention and/or achievement, audits would be undertaken and reported to the validating universities via the SARE process.  

	
	

	10/129
	The data demonstrated high levels of in-year retention and achievement across UCS as a whole, and the Chair emphasised the significant number of students graduating at the end of the year, as demonstrated in Paper JAC/10/97.  

	
	

	
	UCS Staff Development Strategy

	
	

	10/130
	Members considered the revised UCS Staff Development Strategy, which had been written in an inclusive style to encompass all activity within UCS. The provision of professional development opportunities for part-time sessional staff was discussed.

	
	

	
	Proposal for the introduction of periodic review

	
	

	10/131
	Members considered a proposal for the replacement of the existing process of revalidation with periodic review, which would place greater emphasis on development, review and self-evaluation. The change would enable a rationalisation of the documentation requirements, to avoid duplication and make the process more manageable for course teams and panel members. The process, as outlined in the updated extract from the Validation Handbook, was approved for implementation from the 2011/12 academic year.

	
	

	
	Core responsibilities of Learning Network Centres in delivering HE

	
	

	10/132
	Members received a summary of the approach at each Learning Network Centre in terms of the management of HE provision. This had been produced in response to the requirement of an earlier review of UCS by the validating universities to define the role of the HE Manager to ensure consistency and clarity. The summaries were endorsed, and Fiona Fisk was thanked for her hard work in collating the responses. It was agreed that further discussions would take place with UCS Students’ Union to ensure appropriate coverage of the student experience in Learning Network Centres.

	
	

	
	QAA Collaborative Provision Audit

	
	

	10/133
	Members received the report of the QAA Collaborative Provision Audit in relation to UCS, and the Dean of Academic Partnerships at the University of Essex thanked colleagues for their valuable input. The highly satisfactory outcome was noted, with the broad confidence expressed by the QAA in the universities’ current and likely future management of quality and standards at UCS amplified by the identified areas of good practice and the lack of any recommendations. The auditors’ recognition of the fact that UCS was still in its infancy was noted, however, and it was stressed that it was important not to become complacent.

	
	

	
	QAA Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review update

	
	

	10/134
	The UCS Executive Dean (Academic Development) provided an update on preparations for IQER developmental engagements in all Learning Network Centres in Spring 2011. UCS Otley and UCS Lowestoft had already submitted their self-evaluation documents to the QAA, and the remainder would be submitted by early January. 

	
	

	10/135
	Members discussed the situation at Great Yarmouth College following the resignation of the Principal and a disappointing Ofsted inspection outcome for their FE provision. The UCS Provost and the UCS Executive Dean (Academic Development) had visited the college to meet the new Acting Principal and to provide support in preparation for forthcoming HE activity such as the Ofsted ITT inspection and IQER. Discussions had been positive and it had been confirmed that HE provision was stable and not affected by the problems identified by Ofsted in relation to FE provision. Any developments would be reported to JAC.



	
	

	
	Revalidation proposals

	
	

	10/136
	Members approved the following revalidation proposals:

UCS Bury St Edmunds 
· CertHE / DipHE / BA / BA (Hons) English and History
UCS Great Yarmouth

· CertHE / FdA Creative Music
UCS Ipswich

· PGCert Employment Law

· CertHE / DipHE / BA (Hons) Event / Tourism / Hospitality / Leisure Management 

· PGDip Human Resource Management (formerly PGDip Personnel Management)
· MA Human Resource Strategy
· PGCert / PGDip / MA Leadership and Service Innovation (formerly Leadership and Innovation in Health and Social Care)

· CertHE / DipHE / BA (Hons) Photography

· DipHE / BA (Hons) / BSc (Hons) Psychology, Sociology and Youth Studies joint routes

UCS Lowestoft

· BA (Hons) Design (Paper JAC/10/82j)
Multi-centre provision

· FdSc Electrical Engineering; FdSc Electronic Engineering; FdSc Mechanical Engineering (UCS Bury St Edmunds and UCS Great Yarmouth)

· CertHE / FdA Hospitality and Event Management (UCS Bury St Edmunds and UCS Great Yarmouth)

· DipHE / BSc (Hons) Psychology and Sociology (UCS Bury St Edmunds and UCS Ipswich)

	
	

	
	Validation report - FdA Health Care Practice (End of Life Care) and CertHE Health Sciences (Mammography) – UCS Ipswich

	
	

	10/137
	Members received the report on the validation event held on 14 October 2010, and recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that the following courses be approved for delivery at UCS Ipswich for a period of five years commencing September 2011:
FdA Health Care Practice (End of Life Care)

CertHE Health Sciences (Mammography)

	
	

	
	Course discontinuation

	
	

	10/138
	Members recommended to the Senates of the validating universities the discontinuation of the following courses:

UCS Bury St Edmunds

· FdSc Automotive Engineering (with immediate effect)
· BA (Hons) Education (Post-Compulsory) (with effect from September 2011)
· FdA Health and Social Care (with immediate effect)
UCS Ipswich

· PGCE/CertEd (Lifelong Learning Sector) / PTLLS / CTLLS (with effect from September 2011)
· BA (Hons) Film and Media Studies (with effect from September 2012)
· BA (Hons) Interior Design (with effect from September 2011)
· BSc (Hons) Psychology and Business Management (with effect from September 2013)
UCS Lowestoft

· FdA Holistic Therapies (with immediate effect)
· FdA Personal Training with Sports Massage Therapy (with immediate effect)

	
	

	
	Chairs’ Action

	
	

	10/139
	The committee noted action taken on behalf of the Committee by the Director of Partnerships (UEA) and the Dean of Academic Partnerships (Essex) to approve a range of items as listed in Paper JAC/10/85.

	
	

	10/140
	The Chairs had recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that the following awards be approved for delivery at UCS Bury St Edmunds for a period of five years commencing September 2010, subject to the conditions and requirements being met by agreed deadlines:

· Certificate in Continuing Education in Teaching Numeracy (level 5)

· Certificate in Continuing Education in Teaching Literacy  (level 5)

· Certificate in Continuing Education in Teaching Literacy and English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL) (level 5)

· Certificate in Education in Teaching Numeracy

· Professional Graduate Certificate in Education in Teaching Numeracy

· Certificate in Education in Teaching Literacy

· Professional Graduate Certificate in Education in Teaching Literacy

· Certificate in Education in Teaching Literacy and English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL)

· Professional Graduate Certificate in Education in Teaching Literacy and English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL)

	
	

	10/141
	The Chairs had recommended to the Senates of the validating universities that the following awards be reapproved for delivery at UCS Ipswich for a period of five years commencing September 2010, subject to the conditions being met by agreed deadlines:

· BA (Hons) Early Learning

· BA Early Learning

	
	

	10/142
	The Chairs had given outline approval to proceed to publicity and validation for CertHE Health Sciences (Mammography) as a pathway through the existing FdSc Health Sciences (Diagnostic Imaging) and FdSc Health Sciences (Radiotherapy and Oncology) courses.

	
	

	
	List of validated programmes 2010/11

	
	

	10/143
	Members noted a list of programmes currently validated for delivery at UCS during 2010/11.

	
	

	
	Enrolment update 2010/11

	
	

	10/144
	Members received an update on enrolment at UCS for the 2010/11 academic year.

	
	

	
	Ofsted PGCE inspection reports

	
	

	10/145
	The Committee received the Ofsted inspection reports for PGCE Suffolk and Norfolk Primary SCITT (Grade 1 – outstanding); PGCE Suffolk and Norfolk Secondary SCITT (Grade 2 – good); and PGCE North East Essex Coastal Confederation Secondary SCITT (Grade 2 – good).

	
	

	
	Update on response to UCS at Suffolk New College institutional review recommendations

	
	

	10/146
	Members received an update on the response to the recommendations of the institutional review of UCS at Suffolk New College, which had been held in March 2010. An update would be provided at a future meeting.

	
	

	
	Annual report on the conduct of assessment boards

	
	

	10/147
	Members received a report on the conduct of UCS assessment boards during 2009/10, arising from observations of a sample of assessment boards by the validating universities.

	
	

	
	Annual report on complaints, appeals, academic misconduct and professional misconduct/unsuitability

	
	

	10/148
	Members received the annual report on complaints, appeals, academic misconduct and professional misconduct/unsuitability during 2009/10.

	
	

	
	Report on 2010 graduation ceremonies

	
	

	10/149
	Members received a summary report on the 2010 graduation ceremonies, including data on the number of awards made at each UCS centre.

	
	

	
	Summary of External Examiner appointments 2010/11

	
	

	10/150
	Members received a summary of external examiner appointments for the 2010/11 academic year.

	
	

	
	Updates to Validation Handbook for 2010/11

	
	

	10/151
	Members noted updates to the Validation Handbook for the 2010/11 academic year.

	
	

	
	Update on response to 2009/10 validation conditions

	
	

	10/152
	Members noted an update on the response to validation conditions for events held during the 2009/10 academic year. All conditions had been met, with the exception of FdSc Sports Development and Coaching and CertEd / PGCE Teaching Numeracy, Teaching Literacy or Teaching Literacy and English for Speakers of Other Languages at UCS Bury St Edmunds (none of which were currently running).

	
	

	
	Update on requirements tracking (2008/09 and 2009/10 events)

	
	

	10/153
	Members noted an update on the response to validation requirements set at events during 2008/09 and 2009/10. Outstanding action points would be followed up by the UCS Head of Quality Enhancement and an update would be provided at a future meeting.

	
	

	
	Schedule of validation and revalidation events for 2010/11

	
	

	10/154
	Members noted the schedule of validation and revalidation events due to take place during the current academic year.

	
	

	
	Report from the Policies and Procedures Working Group

	
	

	10/155
	Members received an update from the UCS Policies and Procedures Working Group.

	
	

	
	Report from UCS Academic Board

	
	

	10/156
	The minutes of the UCS Academic Board meeting held on 11 November 2010 were received.

	
	

	
	Schedule of meetings for the remainder of 2010/11

	
	

	10/157
	Thursday 10 March 2011, 14:00 – 16:00, UCS Ipswich

Thursday 9 June 2011, 14:00 – 16:00, UCS Ipswich


Dr Kay Thompson

Academic Partnerships Manager

University of Essex

December 2010
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